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SECRETARY GENERAL’S PRESENTATION OF THE DRAFT 
PROGRAM-BUDGET OF THE ORGANIZATION FOR 2011

(Presented to the Permanent Council at its meeting held July 21, 2010)
SECRETARY GENERAL’S PRESENTATION OF THE PROPOSED 
PROGRAM-BUDGET OF THE ORGANIZATION FOR 2011

In compliance with the terms of Article 90 of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat, I hereby present to the Permanent Council the Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for the year 2011, in the amount of US$169.9 million, for forwarding to the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly convened for September 30, 2010. 

Considering the Regular Fund, FEMCIDI, and the Specific Funds, the General Secretariat’s expenditure budget for 2011 represent 4.5% less than the $178 million with which it operated in 2010.

According to resolution AG/RES. 2613, adopted by the 40th regular session of the General Assembly in Lima last June, the financing of the proposed budget for the Regular Fund envisages income of US$85.3 million, broken down as follows: US$81.0 million from member states’ quotas, US$2.5 million from the recovery of indirect costs, US$0.5 million from administrative and technical support to FEMCIDI, and US$1.3 million from rent, interest, and other minor sources. 

These US$85.3 million, with which the General Assembly decided to fund the Regular Fund budget during 2011, represent US$4.8 million less than the US$90.1 million budget under which the General Secretariat is operating during 2010 – a reduction in funding of more than 5% in nominal terms and 7% in real terms.
 Therefore, over the coming year, the funding available for the activities mandated by the political bodies will be 7% less than it would have been if it had been decided to maintain the Regular Fund budget level in real terms. 

As all delegations are well aware, in 2010 the Reserve Subfund – made up of payment of quotas in arrears from the member countries, and which was used in recent years to cover the difference between quota contributions and the expenditure budget approved by the General Assembly – will be practically depleted.

For all those reasons, the expenditure budget I am presenting today provides for a nominal reduction of US$4.8 million, comprising of a US$3.2 million reduction in personnel costs and a reduction of US$1.6 million in non-personnel expenditures.
To achieve the reduction in personnel costs, I have had to order a reduction of 45 positions from the 534 approved for 2010.

Between now and the end of the year, vacancies are being generated under various forms of separation: resignation, retirement, voluntary separation agreements, terminations and expiration of contracts. In addition, I have ordered measures to freeze and reduce the remunerations of the executive-level staff of the General Secretariat. 
I should also point out that the remaining 489 positions are in line with the Regular Fund budget ceiling of 64.38% for personnel costs. The costs incurred through the separation of staff during 2010 (approximately US$3.2 million) will impact the current budget, not the one for 2011.

For the non-salary adjustment of US$1.6 million, as I indicated in my presentation to the Permanent Council in May of this year, I propose a $400,000 reduction in the subsidy to the Inter-American Defense Board, keeping the Inter-American Defense College operational and reorganizing the Board’s funding sources.
I also propose saving a further $400,000 as a result of increased efficiency in the administration of the scholarship program, without reducing either the number of scholarships per country or their academic quality.
Finally, we will save an additional $800,000 in non-personnel costs through austerity measures, including reducing performance contract (CPRs) outlays by no less than US$240,000, cutting administrative expenses by between 10% and 33%, lowering telephony and computer equipment costs by $150,000, and replacing on-site meetings with videoconferencing, wherever that is feasible.
As part of these austerity measures, there will have to be a temporary halt in our buildings’ structural repair plans for which funding is not yet available. However, given the urgency of those repairs, I hope to be able to raise the necessary funds for those projects in the future by means of an additional effort. 

Due to the drastic nature of the aforementioned personnel and non-personnel adjustments, in embarking on the forced reduction of our staff numbers, the need to reduce the human impact of a decision like this one was at the forefront of my mind. I believe that goal is being met and, while we will regret losing valuable workers from our Organization, in the vast majority of cases the separations have been voluntary. 

What we will be unable to avoid, however, is the effect that losing the staff members will have on our activities, since their leaving will force us to step up our prioritization efforts to ensure results in key areas of our Organization.
For other areas and activities, however, we will have to identify alternative sources of funding. That is the case, for instance, with the Inter-American Defense Board, our work in the area of science, technology, education, and culture, and the activities of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission.
Similarly, efforts will have to be made to cut back the number and duration of meetings, and some reductions must be expected in the services currently provided. That is the inevitable cost of a drastic budget reduction such as the one facing us. 

We trust, nevertheless, that the negative impact of the reduction in Regular Fund resources will be ameliorated by the level of resources from Specific Funds, which in 2011, as has been the case in previous years, will almost equal the amount of the Regular Fund. 

Ladies and Gentlemen, permanent representatives:

In spite of the sizable reduction in resources reflected in the Proposed Program-Budget that I am placing before you today, you may rest assured that this General Secretariat will not change the spirit and vocation with which it has been tackling the collective work of cooperation, solidarity, and peace that the Organization and its political bodies have been entrusted. 
We will intensify our support for democratic governance, for the existence of independent and effective justice systems, for the full freedom of expression of all citizens, and for the fight against all forms of discrimination.

Budgetary constraints require that we strike complex balances to achieve optimal results both in our work for the construction of democracy and in our work in promoting integral development and public security. 
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The demands placed on the Organization are broader than in the past and the resources are scarcer. For that reason, you must understand that even the best efforts to maintain our activities will be in vain if the current scenario remains, one characterized by cut-backs year after year. 
Therefore I must insist on the need for the member states to adopt a mechanism for adjusting quotas that will guarantee, going forward, at least the recovery of the annual loss caused by increases in the cost of living.
On other occasions I have stated that I am aware that no organization similar to ours has an automatic adjustment mechanism. However, we also all know that those organizations have decision-making mechanisms that enable differences of opinion to be resolved swiftly. I therefore urge you to consider the possibility of implementing one of those mechanisms – specifically, the voting mechanism, provided for in Article 59 of the Charter of the Organization – to decide on this question.
We must all understand that we have now reached the limit. So far, we have been able to maintain our operations, in spite of the growing shortfall between quota income and the expenditure budget approved by the General Assembly, thanks to the palliatives that we have now exhausted.
 Today, for the first time, and coinciding with my re-election, I am presenting a Proposed Program-Budget that directly affects some mandated activities of certain programmatic areas and means that more than 40 staff members are leaving the Organization.

I do not want a recurrence of this situation during my term of office. I wish to ensure that our Organization will be able to continue its noble work in the future and not have to endure another drastic and traumatic contraction in the years to come. 

The possibilities for continuity will depend, from this moment on, solely on the decisions you make in reviewing this Proposal. All that remains for me to do is to wish you serenity and wisdom as you make those decisions. 

Thank you very much.
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